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            KEYINGHAM PARISH COUNCIL 

KEYINGHAM VILLAGE PLAN STEERING COMMITTEE 

       

 

FORWARD 

By Villagers for villagers August / September, 2021  No 78 

Boyes Lane Recreation Ground Charity 504147 

Statement on behalf of the Trustees 

The following short statement was placed 
on the PC website on 26th July: 
 

 

Brief Interim Statement: Boyes Lane 
Recreation Ground 

 

In advance of a more detailed statement 
which will be published by 30th July 

the Trustees would like to share the fol-
lowing information: 
 

It has been confirmed that the buildings/
structures on the Recreation Ground do 
require planning permission. The ERYC 
Planning Enforcement Officer confirms 
that the grass area of the field can be used 
for events provided the buildings and a 
2m cordon around them are not used. 
At a meeting of Trustees held on 26th 
July 10.00- 11.30. Trustees voted to:  

1.submit a retrospective planning applica-
tion for the buildings by 31st December 
2021.  

2.allow the musical event planned for the 
7th August to go ahead provided that all 
relevant risk assessments and insuranc-
es were provided to the Parish Clerk by 
5.00pm on 29th July. 

3.cancel all other activities planned to 
take place until after 31st December to 
allow time to submit a planning appli-
cation and to consult with residents 
regarding future plans. 

It has been confirmed by ERYC Electoral 
Services Dept that an election will be 
held to fill the 4 advertised vacancies on 
Keyingham Parish Council. The process 
will be managed by ERYC Staff and a 
timetable for the process will be pub-
lished shortly. 
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Over the last few months there has been a 
lot of activity on behalf of residents who 
have a passionate desire to support a vi-
sion for Boyes Lane Recreation Ground 
as natural space.  
The Trustees have individually and col-
lectively worked hard, and in good faith 
to represent the best interest of the Chari-
ty and respond to requests from members 
of the Community. More consultation has 
been requested and by formalising the 
process for requesting events there will 
be opportunities seek the views of resi-
dents. 

By issuing this statement we have at-
tempted to answer questions fully and 
clearly. Other sources of information 
relating to the issues raised can be found 
in the minutes of the Parish Council, The 
Charities Commission website, The 
ERYC Planning Portal and via the PC 
website. 
Timescales for documentation relating to 
the event on 7th August will be strictly 
adhered to. 

The Trustees would like you to know that 
although it is very hard to reflect the 
needs and wishes of the whole communi-
ty, they have tried hard to be inclusive 
and responsive. 
All this activity has prompted reflection 
on communication and processes for 
working together as a community and the 
Trustees would like to thank everyone for 
their engagement with this complex is-
sue.  
It is evident that better ways of working 
and improved systems and processes will 
arise from the things we have learned 
over the preceding months. 
Going forward there will be regular up-
dates via the PC website where a new 
‘tab’ has been created to share news from 
the Trustees about the Charity, and also 
in the ‘Forward’.  
Anyone who feels they would like to 
become more actively involved in sup-
porting their community may wish to 
consider applying to become a local 
councillor – for details see the PC web-
site or contact ERYC Electoral Services 
Dept.  

Boyes Lane Recreation Ground Charity  
On 15th July 2002 the previously titled 
‘Boyes Lane Allotments Charity’ was regis-
tered with the Charity Commissioners as 
‘Boyes Lane Recreation Ground.’ 
The scheme document which was dated that 
day, superseded all previous agreements or 
proposals and became the legal document 
governing the use and management of the 
field. This document remains the definitive 
document relating to the Charity, and its defi-
nitions are in current use. 
The document states the ‘object’ or purpose of 
the Boyes Lane Recreation Ground Charity 
which is: 
“in the interests of social welfare, to improve 
the conditions of life conditions of life for the 
inhabitants of the area, without distinction of 
political, religious or other opinions by the 

provision and maintenance of a recreation 
ground” 

This interpreted as maintaining a recreation 
ground for the use and benefit of as many 
different groups and individuals as possible. 
Recently there have been meetings, discussion 
groups, social media posts and exchanges of 
views between residents, members of the 
Parish Council and the Trustees regarding the 
use and purpose of the Recreation Ground and 
in particular which activities should take place 
there. 
At the socially distanced open-air meeting on 
The Recreation Ground 24th June there were 
24 attendees, including residents, Parish 
Councillors, Trustees and the Headteacher and 
School Manager form Keyingham Academy. 
Discussion between residents at the meeting 
raised questions about proposed future events 

Summary 

Boyes Lane Recreation Ground Charity 504147 

Statement on behalf of the Trustees 

Statement in Full 
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and there were differences of opinion as to 
which activities were appropriate and compati-
ble with each other and with the stated pur-
pose of the Recreation Ground.  
Some contributors to the discussion suggest 
that the area should be as left to remain ‘as 
wild as possible’ while others favour a zoned 
approach to allow for different activities in 
different areas. The advice of the Local Coun-
cils Association is that a zoned approach is the 
best way forward. 
A number of residents have expressed reserva-
tions about musical events, car boot sales and 
markets, suggesting that this would have a 
negative impact on wildlife. Investigating 
these issues Trustees have discovered that 
Bees, for example, are not affected by noise, 
and that wildlife will return once the music 
has stopped and the people have gone home. 
The Trustees are committed to ensuring that 
damage from vehicles is kept to a minimum 
by avoiding bringing vehicles onto soft ground 
after rain, and this also applies to all land 
owned or managed by the Parish Council. 
Whilst there are a number of residents who 
would like to see minimal human intervention 
of any kind in the Recreation Area, there are 
also substantial numbers of residents who 
would like organised events, and activities. 
During the period between the first and second 
lockdown the Parish Council received a peti-
tion with over 100 signatures supporting re-
quests for wild spaces, wildflowers, habitats 
for wildlife and pollinators. 
Recently on one of the social media platforms 
a spontaneous survey of views, initiated by a 
resident, showed responses in favour of the 
following activities: 

Organised activities:   700 

Other    500 

Of the activities listed these were identified in order of 
popularity: 

Craft/ Farmers Markets     182*   
Bees    152*     
Picnics     147*    
Bird Watching   128*    
Tree Planting   116*    
Outdoor Classroom   106* 

Dog Walking   104* 

Car Boot Sales     89* 

Outdoor Games        72 

Open Air Concerts     65* 

Folk Music    47 

 

This information is included to show that 
opinions, of equal value and importance, differ 
considerably regarding the use of the Boyes 
Lane Recreation Area.  It is interesting to note 

that organised activities of some kind make up 
over half of the responses. 
It is also excellent feedback for the Trustees as 
a means of comparing their recent activities in 
supporting the development and management 
of the Recreation Ground. ‘Starred activities 
are those that have been actively pursued in 
the last 12 months. 
As you can see there are wide and varied 
views across the village as to what activities 
should be promoted.  
The Trustees are grateful for the time taken by 
residents to join in the debate about the area 
and have considered a very wide range of 
contributions to the discussion. 
Prompted by resident’s questions and as part 
of a due diligence approach to considering the 
issues raised, the Parish Council sought proce-
dural and legal advice from National Associa-
tion of Local Councils the Charities Commis-
sion. 
The advice received has prompted some 
changes in the way the meetings of the Trus-
tees are managed, which are now separate 
from meetings of the Parish Council and will 
take place quarterly including an AGM. 
Advice received was very helpful in clarifying 
the following points which will inform the 
future operation of the Charity: • All Parish Councillors are automatically 

Trustees of BL Recreation Ground Charity • This is the Charity Commission’s preferred 
approach to ensuring continuity and con-
sistency of Trusteeship. • The roles of Councillor and Trustee are 
separate – two different ‘Hats’ • The Trustees should hold a separate meeting 
– ideally quarterly including an AGM.  • Only the Trustees can vote on matters affect-
ing Boyes Lane Recreation Ground • The Trustees define ‘Recreation’ and what 
activities take place in accordance with the 
object/purpose of the Charity. • A ‘group of residents or ‘volunteers group’ 
can be formed, and there is no limit to the 
numbers of members it can have – but it is 
not a committee of the Parish Council or of 
the Trustees and its members have no formal 
voting rights. • The Chair of the Trustees should be different 
from the Chair of the PC  
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In order to achieve a ‘separation of functions’ 
between the Parish Council and the Trustees of 
the Charity, the Parish Council will continue 
monitor the spend of the precepted funds for 
Boyes Lane Recreation Ground but decisions 
relating to the interpretation of the object/
purpose, events, activities and management of 
the Recreation Ground will be taken by the 
Trustees. 
In order to ensure that the decision-making 
process is fair and transparent, the process for 
making an application to hold an event on 
Boyes Lane Recreation Ground will be via a 
request form which will go to a Trustees Meet-
ing to be considered. The form will have space 
to record a decision and give feedback to the 
applicant. Future decisions to hold events will 
only be taken via this process. 
The same process will be followed by the PC 
for each of the other sites owned or managed 
by the Parish Council. 
As you will appreciate, this separation of func-
tions will take some working through, and 
there will no doubt be times when further ad-
vice will be needed. The Local Councils Asso-
ciation has pledged their full support and will 
be available to guide us.  
At the meeting held on 14th July the Trustees 
voted that the Car Boot Sale planned for the 
24th should be cancelled. The reason for the 
cancellation was to enable the Parish Council 
to respond to the email received form the 
ERYC Planning Enforcement Team regarding 
the cabins on the BL Recreation Ground. The 
email contained a letter indicating a possible 
breach of planning regulations relating to 
buildings and structures and it was agreed that 
advice would be sought on what actions were 
required and how best to address the issues. (A 
copy of the letter is available on the Parish 
Council website. www.keyinghamparishcouncil 
The Trustees also voted in favour of a resi-
dents Group to support the work of the Trus-
tees of Boyes Lane Recreation Ground. 
A third motion, to vote on events planned to 
take place in August and September, was sus-
pended pending a meeting with ERYC Plan-
ning Enforcement Team. 
 

A site meeting with ERYC Planning Enforce-
ment confirmed that a retrospective planning 
application was required for the buildings and 
advice was offered to support the submission 
of an application. The application which is 
now in progress will be submitted by the end 
of December 2021. 

It was also confirmed by the Planning Enforce-
ment Officer that an application for ‘change of 
use’ for recreation was not required, provided 
that the activities took place on the grassed 
areas only, with no use of the buildings, for 
less than 14 days in any calendar year. 
While it is important to note that the events in 
question do not constitute a material breach or 
require and application for change of use in 
planning enforcement terms, The Trustees 
acknowledge that some people will still feel 
that these activities are not consistent with 
what they believe to be the intended purpose 
of the space. 
At the point of creating this statement the 
Trustees have not, as yet, been able to discover 
documentation relating to the original ‘gift’ of 
the land or any insights into the intentions of 
the person gifting it and so would ask that any 
anyone who has documentary evidence would 
please share it. 
During the period between 14th and 30th July 
residents who support the vision of Boyes 
Lane Recreation Ground as space which is 
predominantly for wildlife with minimal man-
agement or intervention, have attended meet-
ings, organised petitions, submitted letters and 
emails and staged a peaceful protest to show 
the strength of their feelings.  
The Trustees acknowledge that a broad section 
of the residents of Keyingham are passionate 
in their desire to designate this space as 
‘haven’ for people and for wildlife and hope 
that a positive dialogue between residents and 
Trustees will continue to shape the develop-
ment of this area. 
At the beginning of this exchange, during 
lockdown, when meetings were not possible, 
permission was given for a musical event to 
raise funds for a children’s cancer charity. 
At an extraordinary meeting on 25th July Trus-
tees voted to go ahead with the musical event 
on the proviso that  
1. A two metre cordon be placed around the buildings and 

they were not used in any way  
2.  Copies of all relevant risk assessments and insurances 

received by the Parish Clerk by 5.00pm on Thursday 29th 
July. 

This decision was communicated directly to 
the organisers. 
Trustees also voted to suspend all other events 
until 31st December 2021 to allow time retro-
spective planning permission for the buildings 
and to consult with residents on the future 
plans for the Boyes Lane Recreation Ground. 
 

Many people have thought deeply about this 

http://www.keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk
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issue and the questions they have raised have 
helped to develop better ways of working. 
Below are some of the frequently asked Ques-
tions and Answers: 
Q1. When the Scheme was set up it was originally       
given charity status on the understanding that it was 
for the benefit of local wildlife, flora and fauna. 
Why has this changed and is a change of use re-
quired? 

The scheme was given charity status as a Recrea-
tion Ground. The reference to Flora and Fauna is 
taken from a section of the charity website which 
describes how the scheme spends it funds. There is 
no requirement to apply for change of use for rec-
reation activities. 
Q2. Has a change of use been discussed by the Parish 
Council? 

A change of use of the recreation ground has not 
been discussed PC. 
Q3. Were the residents consulted regarding what was 
being planned and given a chance to object? 

Residents were not consulted, because similar 
events have been held in the past without issue. In 
future a more formalised planning process with a 
longer lead will provide opportunities for consulta-
tion.  
Q4. Surely there is a conflict of interest as the main 
charity is for wildlife and conservation of the field, not 
to hold commercial and fundraising activities for other 
charities? 

The main purpose/object of the charity is recrea-
tion. The Trustees had planned to hold a small 
number of events, requested by residents as a form 
of recreation for those wishing to participate in 
them. 
Q5. The Charity states that it was for the benefit of the 
parishioners of Keyingham only, so a car boot sale 
would surely be for all the villages around? 

There does not appear to be anything in the docu-
mentation which states that recreation activities 
cannot include others. The School has children 
from neighbouring villages, the sports teams also, 
scouts and guides groups made up of children from 
surrounding villages come to engage in recreation 
activities in Keyingham. The charity is inclusive. 
Q6.  Have all public liability insurances and permits 
been applied for and granted? 

Copies of insurance documentation, permits and 
assessments are requested. In future they will be 
required at point of application. 
Q7. Why can these events not be held at Saltaugh 
Road or Eastfield Road where there is a Car Park? 

Events can be held on other sites and this will be 
taken into consideration when considering requests 
for future events.  
Q8. When and how will a democratic, transparent 
Boyes Lane sub-committee be elected? 

Following the Advice of the Local Councils Associa-
tion there will be an opportunity for residents to 
join a group to support the work of the Trustees. 
When enquiring about this we were advised that 

only Trustees are able to vote on matters affecting 
the Charity. 
Q9. Who sanctioned the events to go ahead and why is 
the council planning to put electricity to the field? 

During lockdown, when meetings were not possible, 
permission was given by Trustees for a musical 
event.  The purpose of exploring possibilities for a 
power supply was to provide safety lighting at the 
entrance, for maintenance, and to progress the 
vison of a ‘learning zone’ in partnership with the 
School. 
Q10. Why are there portable buildings on the field? 

The portable buildings provide a wildlife viewing 
area, they provide storage to prevent furniture and 
equipment from being stolen and damaged when 
not in use and offer potential as a learning space.  
Q11. Have planning applications been made? 

Planning applications are in progress. 
 

More recently queries have been raised about the 
water supply to the field and also the materials 
used in the construction of the staging in front of 
the buildings. We can confirm that the water is 
provided via a metered supply and details of 
payments appear in the accounts section of the 
PC minutes quarterly as billed. The materials 
used in the construction of the stage are part of 
what is known as the ‘curtilage’ of the buildings 
is part of the area and will be subject to this 
process. 
 

Thank you to all those residents who have writ-
ten in, raised queries, shared views with the 
Trustees/Parish Council. All your concerns have 
been noted. 
We will endeavour to acknowledge all contribu-
tions to this debate and provide feedback in due 
course. Wherever possible this will be done 
collectively via the statements shared on the 
Parish Council Website.  
Thank you for your engagement and please con-
tinue to bear with us at this very busy time. 
 

 

Kind Regards 

The Trustees of Boyes Lane Recreation Ground. 
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Dear Editor, 
The blooming great tea party recently held at 
20 Northfield Keyingham was an amazing 
success. The final amount raised was a massive 
£755. The event was very well attended and 
Covid rules were abided by. The weather was 
very kind to us it was worth all the hard work 
and organising to achieve such an amount, but 
none of it could happen without the little band 
of helpers and supporters, and the donations, 
baking , tombola, raffle prizes etc for which I 

thank you for from the bottom of my heart.  
Here’s to a bigger and better next year, see 
you all in 2022. 
 

Letters to the Editor 

Hi everyone, its Duncan,  
I have been responsible for the various 
wooden figures including the rabbits, deer 
and soldiers popping up around the village. I 
am asking for your support in my latest 
display. 
 

We have gratefully received permission 
from St Nicholas Church in Keyingham for 
a new display to arrive in the church ground 
to honour Remembrance Day. The display 
will be in place for 2 weeks either side of 
the 11th November.  
 

I have crafted and handmade various silhou-
ette figures and will have made over 1000 
poppies for the display. I am asking that the 
people of the village would be kind enough 
to sponsor a poppy with 100% of the money 
raised going to the Royal British Legion.  
After the final amount has been donated, my 
daughter will publish a receipt on Facebook 
and  in a later edition of the ‘Forward’. 
 

Once the display has been taken down, we 
will distribute the poppies amongst those 
who have kindly donated, so please leave 
your name and contact details with us.  
 

Poppies will have a minimum donation of 
£1, and arrangement of the donation can 
occur by ringing or texting 07780092800 
(Ellie Kirk) or messaging Ellie Kirk 
(Keyingham) on Facebook and all poppies 
sponsored will be placed in the display.  
 

We would like to take this opportunity to 

thank the church for their permission and to 
those who have supported my projects al-
ready.  
We hope that this display will bring joy and 
remembrance to the village.  
Take care and stay safe everyone and thank 
you to everyone for your continued support 
and positivity to all that I have made.  
 

Duncan, Joanne, Ellie and Molly  
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A new group has started up in keying-
ham village hall called Keyman Club. 
It’s a male only group for men with any 
problems to come and have a chat. 
The reason behind it was because it was 
felt Holderness was lacking support 
groups for men, there are plenty in Hull, 
but difficult to get to. 
 

*** 

 

Keyman Club - Voice in the light,  
break the stigma 

Men's mental health (over 18's) 
Male led man's group 

Tuesday evenings 

Rainbow Room 

Keyingham Village hall 
6.45 for 7.00 pm 

 

A confidential place for men to come 
and have a chat, offload, make friends. 
A £1.00 donation towards room hire is 
all we ask. 
 

We have a Facebook page - Keyman 
club 

*** 

28th of August St Nicholas Church 
fund raising committee, will hold a jum-
ble sale in the Village Hall. 
Starting at 1 p.m. finishing when every-
thing's sold and we've raised lot's of 
money! 
 

The proceeds are going to the fund for  
the toilet and kitchen project.  
 

The institute will be open on Thursday 
26 and Friday 27 August between 12 
noon and 2.00 pm for anyone wanting 
to drop off any donations of clean cloth-
ing, books, toys, Bric a brac etc. Alter-
natively call Caroline on 01964 603059 
for collection. 

*** 

 

From Saturday 5th October a monthly 
coffee morning with different stalls will 
be held in the village hall - 10.30 - 12 
noon. Thereafter the first Saturday of 
each month.  Proceeds to the kitchen 
project. 

*** 

 

Remembrance poppies 

To coincide with Duncan's poppy dis-
play in the grounds of St Nicholas 
church, the church will be holding a 
remembrance memorabilia flower festi-
val in church. This will be held over 2 
weekends 6/7  and 13/14  Novem-
ber.  Duncan's poppies are to raise mon-
ey for the British legion, but donations 
from  the flower display held inside 
church will go towards our kitchen ap-
peal. 
 

  

 

KEYINGHAM VILLAGE HALL AFTER LOCKDOWN. 
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What’s On 

Village Hall Events 

 

Weekly Events 

Monday 

18:30 -  19:30 Zumba 

Tuesday 

17:00 - 18:00 One Voice singing youth  
 group 

18:45 - 20:30 Keyman Club 

Wednesday 

17:30 - 18:30 Yoga 

Thursday 

10:00 -11:00 Zumba 

15:00 - 17:00 Holderness Performing  
  Arts drama / singing school 
18:00 - 21:00 Scouts 

Friday 

15:00 - 16:00 Holderness Performing  
  Arts drama / singing school 
 

Monthly Events 

 

There are no monthly events schedule at 
the moment.  
 

*** 

Religious Services 

 

Methodist Church 

 

The Methodist Church is nor open at the 
moment due to the pandemic. 

 

St Nicholas Church 

 

Please continue to check the Church no-
tice board and St Nicholas web site as 
services may change at short notice. 
 

August: 
 

1st: 10:30 Morning Prayer at Ottringham 

 

8th: 10:30 Holy Communion at Keyingham 

 

15th: 10:30 Holy Communion at Ottringham 

 

22nd: 10:30 Holy Communion at Keyingham 

 

29th: 10:30 Benefice Holy Communion at Wel-
wick 

 

September: 
 

5th: 10:30 Morning Prayer at Ottringham 

 

12th: 10:30 Holy Communion at Keyingham 

 

19th: 10:30 Holy Communion at Ottringham 

 

26th: 10:30 Benefice Holy Communion at 
Winestead 

 

 

http://www.keyinghamstnicholas.org 

 

Round up of Village Events for the next two months 

Please note that the Forward Magazine is available in colour on the Parish website: 
www.keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk 

Ideas for future events and developments 
within the village will always be considered 
by the Parish Council. Remember that it is 
more useful to suggest solutions and ideas 
than complain about what has or has not hap-
pened in the village. 
Please keep me informed of up and coming 
events so that I can include details in the mag-
azine.  
All pictures are copyrighted©. 

Copy for the Oct/Nov. issue should be sent 
before September. 14th to Mel Smith, 48 Ebor 
Manor or email 
Mel.Smith@Moorland.Karoo.co.uk (please 
put FORWARD as the subject). While every 
effort is made to ensure accuracy/timings in 
this newsletter no responsibility can be ac-
cepted for any  mistakes, omissions or  misin-
formation.  

http://www.keyinghamstnicholas.org/
http://www.keyinghamparishcouncil.co.uk

